ADVISORY COUNCIL ON WILDLIFE & FRESHWATER FISH MINUTES

TUESDAY, MARCH 25, 2014
Richardson and Robbins Building Auditorium
89 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware

Phone 302-739-9912, FAX 302-739-6157
ADVISORY COUNCIL           


DIVISION OF FISH & WILDLIFE

PUBLIC
1.  Edward A. Montague, Chair 


1. Deputy Secretary David Small 

2 Visitors
2.  Garrett Grier, Jr. Vice Chair


2. David E. Saveikis
3.  Steven M. Kendus



3. Greg Moore
4.  Raymond F. Burris  



4. Sgt. Tim Pritchett
5.  Robert C. Nichols 



5. Rob Hossler
6.  Neal Dukes (Absent)



6. Mike Stangl
7.  Craig A. Karsnitz (Absent)


7. Joe Rogerson
8.  Joe C. Johnson (Absent)


8. Karen Kennedy
9.  Dean Ratliff (Absent)



 
The meeting was called to order by Chairman Montague at 7:30 PM.
Agenda Item 1.   Approval of Minutes (Chairman).


A motion was made and voted unanimously to approve the February 25, 2014 minutes as written.  
Agenda Item 2.  Clean Water Presentation (Deputy Secretary David Small).


Deputy Secretary David Small gave a PowerPoint presentation on “Clean Water for Delaware’s Future.”  The Governor reported in his State-of-the-State address that the condition of Delaware’s lakes, ponds and waterways was unacceptable and embarrassing.  Nearly all of the waterways in Delaware are impaired by pollution.  Mr. Small talked about the importance of clean water and solutions proposed in the initiative.  Possible solutions include upgrades to wastewater treatment plants and industrial storm water catch basins, enhancements to natural infrastructure to reduce flooding and improve water quality and the development of technologies to clean up drinking water and reduce water usage.  

Legislation will be required to implement the Clean Water for Delaware’s Future Initiative.  Mr. Small stated that there had been discussions at Legislative Hall and talks were generally positive.  If passed, supporting funds would be collected through county property tax bills.   The “Clean Water for Delaware’s Future” fee would generate $30 million dollars annually.  

In conclusion, Mr. Small stated that by 2030, measurable goals include to remove threats to safe drinking water, make 90% of waterways safe for swimming, lift 90% of the fish and shellfish consumption advisories and have 100% of the communities more resilient with improved wastewater treatment.

Wildlife Administrator Greg Moore asked if there had been any reaction from the business community to this initiative.  Mr. Small stated that they had talked to several business communities and, although supportive, they would like to see more detail.  

Mr. Small provided copies of his presentation to the Council members and the audience.   

Agenda Item 3.  Freshwater Trout Fishing (Mike Stangl).

Mike Stangl, Program Manager for the Fisheries Section, provided presentations on the Division’s freshwater trout stocking program for downstate ponds and streams in New Castle County and efforts to control invasive fish such as the snakehead in a variety of waters.   Delaware typically purchases the majority of their trout from two hatcheries located in Pennsylvania.  Delaware’s designated trout streams will receive approximately 23,000 average size trout (12”) and 550 trophy size (>14”).  The season opens April 5th on the trout streams and stockings will continue into early May.  Mr. Stangl noted that the trout season on the two downstate trout ponds, located in Kent and Sussex Counties, opened March 1, where a total of approximately 1,900 trout were stocked between the two ponds. Mr. Stangl recapped the development of Newton Pond, a 10-acre borrow pit located in Sussex County that was developed into a Fish and Wildlife fishing pond five years ago.  For his invasive species presentation, Mr. Stangl provided an update to the Council on the number of snakeheads reported in 2013 were up slightly, which was the result of more juvenile fish reported.  In addition, the first confirmed blue catfish was caught by an angler at the Newport boat ramp.  Blue catfish are a top tier predator that can attain weights in excess of 100 lbs.  They are not native to Delaware and were actually stocked in Virginia tributaries, but in more recent years they have expanded into Maryland waters. 
Agenda Item 4.  Deer Harvest Summary (Joe Rogerson).

Joe Rogerson, Upland Game Biologist for the Wildlife Section, presented a summary of this year’s deer harvest.  Mr. Rogerson reported that Delaware hunters harvested 14,263 deer during the 2013 - 2014 season, a 7.2% increase from the previous season’s 13,302.  The 2013 – 2014 deer harvest ranks as the third all-time highest deer harvest for Delaware.  It was anticipated that hunters would have a successful season this year due to favorable habitat conditions experienced this past spring and summer resulting from the cool and wet spring and summer, coupled with the exceptional hard mast (acorns and other tree nuts) crop last year.  Delaware’s highest deer harvest occurred during the 2004 – 2005 season, with 14,669 deer harvested.  This year hunters harvested more does than bucks, with 53 percent female (7,558) and 47 percent male (6,705).  Anterless deer -- females, juvenile bucks without antlers known as button bucks and bucks with antlers measuring less than three inches -- represented 70.9 percent of the total harvest.  Mr. Rogerson stated that since the first year of Delaware’s five month long crossbow season in 2010- 2011, when hunters harvested 398 deer, crossbow harvest numbers have nearly tripled, with 1,058 deer taken during the 2013 – 2014 crossbow season.  Combined with the harvest from vertical bows -- compound, recurve and longbows -- the total archery season harvest for the 2013 – 2014 season was 2,446 deer, ranking as the all-time highest archery season harvest for Delaware which had been set last year (1,941 deer).

Mr. Rogerson reported that the deer population appeared to quickly recover from the 2012 outbreak of epizootic hemorrhagic disease (EHD), a viral infection that can be lethal to deer, which had an impact on the 2012 – 2013 deer harvest, particularly in Sussex County.  Sussex County hunters harvested 7,133 deer, up 10.6 percent from last year’s total of 6,448 and nearly identical to the average harvest for the five years prior to the EHD outbreak.  Mr. Rogerson stated that there were numerous other harvest records set by hunters this past season.


Mr. Rogerson answered a variety of questions from Council members and the audience.

Agenda Item 5.  License Revenues (David E. Saveikis).


Director Saveikis provided more clarification on the Division’s revenue/fee proposal and distributed a chronology of actions.  This is the fourth time this topic has been discussed at a Council meeting.  Last month the Council reaffirmed its previous support for the proposed license fee revenue increase based on the background information provided by the Division.  This included charging currently exempt seniors (those 65 years of age and above) for both a waterfowl stamp and a (deer) hunter’s choice tag to hunt waterfowl and harvest extra deer.  Since that last meeting, some Council members had independently requested that the Division assess the revenue impact of altering the Division’s proposal by retaining the free annual waterfowl stamp and/or a (deer) hunter’s choice tag for senior hunters.  If the free waterfowl stamp is retained, projected license revenues (assuming 50% participation) would be reduced by $15,561/year, losing the opportunity to match $46,683/year in federal PR funds, for a total lost revenue opportunity of $62,244/year.  The same lost revenue opportunity would occur if the free (deer) hunter’s choice tag is retained.  If both the free waterfowl stamp and free (deer) hunter’s choice tag are retained, projected license revenues (assuming 50% participation) would be reduced by $31,122/year, with the Division losing the opportunity  to match $93,366/year in federal PR funds, for a total lost revenue opportunity of $124,488/year.    


Deputy Secretary Small suggested that the Division continue to look at these numbers with the hope of a possible fee revenue package to submit to the General Assembly.  He stated that there are also fee revenue shortfalls for some of the other divisions in the Department.


After the discussion, the Council made a motion and voted unanimously to again endorse the Division’s proposal as written with no changes.   
The Council also urged the Department to expedite hunting and trapping fee revenue legislation for introduction.    
Agenda Item 6. Director Update (David E. Saveikis).

Director Saveikis stated that the Division extended the muskrat season for one week because of severe winter weather.  A press release has been issued and the season extension posted on Facebook.  


Director Saveikis indicated that one coyote was reported as being harvested under the new coyote hunting and trapping seasons.  The male coyote was harvested in the Hockessin area by a deer hunter in late January.  Next year’s hunting guide will have a full two page spread on coyotes on hunting opportunities and the scientific importance of the harvest reporting requirement.


Director Saveikis stated that the Division had notified the Council about a year ago of vandalism and trash dumping at the Nanticoke Wildlife Area near Laurel.  The Council was newly informed that increased signage, Enforcement patrols and notifications of night road closure had not adequately resolved the issue, so beginning Friday, March 28, the Division will be installing gates to physically close an unpaved cross road connecting Phillips Landing Road with Sharptown Road through the Robert L. Graham Nanticoke Wildlife Area.   Two Division press releases have been issued the past two weeks notifying the public of the road closure to motorized vehicles; the road may be reopened for the fall/winter hunting season.  The road is still open for horseback riding, hiking and other outdoor activities.  

Director Saveikis announced that Councilman Steven Kendus will serve as a judge for the Division’s waterfowl and trout stamp contests, which will be held on the morning of April 24th at the agricultural museum in Dover.  This will be the first time that a Council member has served as a judge for these contests.       
Director Saveikis gave a short update on the following legislation:
· H.B. 238, which modifies the current code to defer possession limits for migratory waterfowl to federal regulations, passed the House today and will be assigned to the Senate Natural Resources Committee.

· H.B. 98 to establish gray fox, skunk and weasel as game animals was released out of Committee last year and is awaiting a vote in the House.
· Legislation to increase fines and declassify certain hunting, trapping, and fishing violations is nearly ready for introduction.  
Mr. Rob Hossler reminded trappers to complete their trapping survey.  720 surveys were mailed by the Division to Delaware trappers today.  He stressed that the feedback information is the best way to protect this sport.  
AGENDA FOR THE 4/29/2014 ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING

1. Approval of Minutes (Chairman).
2. Update on Hunter Education Programs & New Hunting Ed Building (Mark Ostroski).

3. Impoundment Management Strategy (Rob Hossler).
4. Sportsmen Against Hunger Update (Wayne Lehman).

5. Director Update (Director David E. Saveikis).
DUE TO SCHEDULING CONFLICTS THE APRIL 29, 2014 ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING WILL BE HELD AT THE NEW HUNTER EDUCATION BUILDING LOCATED AT 3018 BAYSIDE ROAD, DOVER, DELAWARE 19901.  DIRECTIONS ARE AS FOLLOWS:

SR 1 to South of Dover Air Force Base/EXIT 91 Little Creek/Kitts Hummock Exit. Travel 3.5 miles north on SR9 to Little Creek.

(Bayside Dr. is .5m South of Little Creek City Limits, East side of roadway)

There being no further business, a motion was made and carried that the meeting be adjourned at 9:00 PM.

Sincerely,
[image: image1.png]



Karen Kennedy

Recording Secretary
